CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY MUSICAL SOCIETY

A Committee Meeting was held on 31 October 2012 at 1 pm in the Boardroom, Faculty of Music, West Road

Present

Executive Officers: Rachel Ambrose Evans (RAE), Alan Bowman (AB), Ali Chilvers (AC), Stephen Cleobury (SC), Will Cole (WC), Joe Davis (JD), Mark Gotham (MG), Caroline Goulder (CG), Jordan Miller (JM), Nick Shaw (NS),Chris Roberts (CR), Simon Smart(SS)

Co-opted members: Simon Fairclough (SF), Richard Andrewes (RA), Chris Lawrence (CL), Paul Nicholson (PN) 
Simon Fairclough was in the Chair. Christine Skeen took the minutes.

Apologies were received from Chloe Davidson, Martin Ennis, Jo Whitehead, John Willan, Maggie Heywood
The meeting opened with the unanimous re-election of RA, SF, CL, PN, John Willan (JWi) and Jo Whitehead (JWh) (in their absence)

1.  Minutes of 13 June were approved. 

Matters arising: a) Ned Booker was happy to be convenor for CUWO for the coming year.

b) JW was in continuing discussion with Gillian Perkins about CULC.  Trinity College, The Fitzwilliam and Wolfson were planned as venues for dates when West Road was busy early next year.

2. Review of auditions and start of the year:  

     CUMS SO: WC said it had been an enjoyable start. The orchestra was of a good standard with a      happy atmosphere. AB agreed that a positive feeling prevailed.  Chloe Davidson (CD) had sent a  message to say a few instruments were wanting - third oboe, trumpet and violin - but this had had no impact yet. Six extra trumpets and trombones would be needed for Belshazzar's Feast.CL wondered what caused the shortages.  WC replied that some people chose not to audition and JD said he felt his own audition was unfair as he had been asked to play before the end of the previous year.  AB said he would raise the matter of asking principals to play before the end of the year with Martin Yates (MY). Action: AB to speak to MY.  AB thought that the CUMS stall at the Societies' Fair was not prominent enough, and CL added that there was some muddle about different ensembles.

CUMS WO: AC said there had been a good start but more trumpets were needed to achieve a balance. SS agreed. Few brass players auditioned. CL pointed out that people had the choice to play in SO and WO. CR said  a number of players were interested in playing in CUCO and SO, SS said it might be useful to speak to the brass players, and there was some discussion as to whether to move rehearsal days for SO to Thursday and CO to Tuesdays to accommodate everyone. SF said CD had reported to him that there were not enough instruments to fill SO either.  SC pointed out other possible reasons for shortages; lack of instrumental teaching in schools, admissions policy in the university – Oxford and Cambridge tended not to accept candidates without very high academic qualifications thus excluding some capable musicians.

CUCO: CR said it was good but there had been some administrative issues with auditions.  He felt there should either be one person fully in charge or the committee should be more closely managed. CR thought people should be given a greater degree of choice as to which orchestra they played in. The leader of the CUMS CO was also playing in CUCO this year, a new departure for CUCO.  CL said shortages was a recurring theme; we may not be able to sustain so many ensembles. SF said it would be useful to tackle the problem of not enough players to fill the places, also we needed to examine the repertoire which smaller ensembles such as CUCO were programming. Action: CR to liaise with CD for discussion of the subject on Away Day.  PN wondered whether anecdotally anyone knew of players choosing not to play with CUMS.  SS said there were some percussionists in this category.  CL said some people were nervous about auditions, others were disorganised at the start of the year.  RAE reported that some people had asked at Freshers' Fair whether they could audition later in the year.  CL suggested trying a period four weeks on into the second year.  MG reported that this happened at Oxford with success.  Action: AB,  RAE, AC, WC, CL, CR to be part of group to discuss the audition process. 

Chorus: CG said there was a new improved venue, Wesley Methodist Church.  45 singers were auditioned, 33 were accepted, 25 were now singing. This year post-graduates had been targeted.  SC said few undergraduates came forward. There were many postgrads, and many from from abroad. Again, it reflected on the state of music in British schools.

CUMS CO: MG and JM said there were players but a shortage of instruments; maybe some should be hired. Action: SS to consider.

Chamber Choir:  RAE spoke for the choir. She had been to a rehearsal and found the repertoire  possibly requiring rather more singers than those available.  David Lowe (DL) had said that if more singers could not be found the concert would be cancelled.  Action: RAE to forward the information on this to SF who would speak with DL.  RAE said last year there were different singers in nearly every concert, perhaps because of the rehearsal schedule being set up late.  SF pointed out that this happens with professional choirs, but also wondered whether it should have a single director in charge. CL pointed out that the chamber choir was still in its probationary period with CUMS.  

CULC: JD said all was fine. WC spoke about a new building in St John's College appropriate for solo recitals. It could be useful when West Road was unavailable. Action: JD and SF and possibly John Rink to discuss, including cost. CL said there were problems with new restrictive lighting rules at West Road. Rehearsals could not be held with full lighting, hence it was not indicative of the performance. SF suggested that once each ensemble had experienced problems, they should write to the chairman of the Faculty of Music about them. Action: ensembles
3. Update on charitable status and fundraising: SF said as of the previous day, CUMS had become a registered charity,  the trustees being Sir Keith Stuart, Jo Whitehead, Ted Powell, David Pickard, Stuart Laing and Nigel Yandell.  More were still needed, especially ladies. (Dame Mary Archer had been approached but was committed to Britten Sinfonia).  Suggestions would be welcome. Action: all

4. End of year accounts:  NS went through the paper previously distributed.  A surplus of over £13,000 had been achieved in 2011–12 but a significant loss was projected for 2012–13.  More income was very much needed. He asked for the subscriptions from CUWO and takings from the lunchtime concerts. Action: Ned Booker via AC/MG, JD.

5. Update on instrument cupboard:  SS said all was as expected, anything missing was of small value.  The gong, worth a few hundred pounds, which disappeared about a year ago had not been used or needed for 6 months prior to its disappearance, nor since.  A good triangle had gone – it was kept in a place only CUMS members knew about but the lock was poor. For the second time in three years a double bass needed repair, the damage looking as though it was caused through lack of care. One timpani skin had been damaged by a soft drink spill and not reported, making restoration harder.  Snare drum cases had similarly suffered. A positive note was that the cor anglais, missing since 1996, had been found in King’s College. However the old -style keying might make repair rather than new purchase  not worthwhile.  A player's input would be useful. Action: CR volunteered to collect the instrument for players to give opinions. NS asked about a budget for instrument replacement/repair. SS said he would first email players requesting a search, but it would probably be only a few hundred pounds. PN asked about the instrument security and hire process; SS said there was as yet no useful technical information. CR wondered whether it might be useful to talk to librarians who experience a similar situation.

(SC and NS left the meeting)

6. Away Day: SF said the trustees were to meet in January. We should like to take them our ideas of the visions for the ensembles and the financial requirements which would result.  Now was the opportunity for each ensemble to consider what it would like in the next three years. Action: ensembles' ideas, for Away Day. SF would circulate a paper by JW.

AOB: AB wondered whether the publicity for CUMS' London concerts should read Cambridge University Orchestra to avoid possible confusion over different ensembles.  CL thought that having established 'brand names' they should be adhered to. SF suggested the subject should be returned to at Away Day. 

The meeting closed at 14.07

